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ABC’s of Coles Elementary

A Handbook for Parents and Students
Everything you’ve always wanted to know, but didn’t know to ask. The ABCs of Coles Elementary will give you and your child a sneak peak on what to expect when you come to Coles Elementary. It’s the goal of the Administration, Teachers, Staff, and the Coles Advisory Council to provide an easy guide for you and your child to refer to as questions may arise. As always, feel free to contact your child’s teacher, the school counselor, the Administration or contact a Coles Advisory Council member. We are here to make your child’s elementary educational experience a wonderful and memorable time in his/her primary years.

Our Principal                  
Mrs. Kathryn Forgas
forgaske@pwcs.edu
Our Assistant Principal

Mrs. Jessica Straight
straigj@pwcs.edu 
Welcome to Coles Elementary School!  Our goal is to provide a World-Class Education to your children.  We are here to teach and learn from each other. We believe in promoting positive self-esteem, character building, a love for learning, and a belief that all children can and will learn.  We want to encourage creative thinking and problem-solving skills which will help them throughout their lives.

As your principal, I am proud and honored to work with the students, teachers, parents, and the Coles Community.  I welcome your children and you to a Collaborative Learning Team School filled with pride, high expectations and an outstanding group of teachers and staff who genuinely care about your children.

We have been named as a Prince William County School of Excellence several times to include the 2018-19, 2017-18, 2016-17, 2015-16, and 2014-15 school years.  The school division did not issue “School of Excellence” designations to ANY schools from the 2019-20, 2020- 21, 2021-22, or 2022-23 school years.  We are a U.S Department of Education Green Ribbon School which recognizes our commitment to the environment, STEM education, and teaching our students to be conscientious of the world around them.  We also won the National Blue Ribbon Award in 2022 for our exemplary efforts and success in closing the achievement gap. We were 1 of 7 schools selected to earn this prestigious award in the Virginia. We are recognized as a Model Mix It Up School celebrating our diversity and challenging our students to accept diversity.  Additionally, we are a ten-year Virginia Naturally Award-Winning school and a Certified Wildlife Habitat Award Winning school recognized by the Commonwealth of Virginia for our environmental efforts.  Therefore, our academic, social emotional and health and fitness expectations are high.  Students are expected to learn the curriculum and exceed the Standards of Learning. 

We want all students to learn how to read and to be able to read on or above grade level by the end of their second-grade year. Therefore, we will often ask for your help in reading with your child a minimum of 20 minutes daily. We will provide you with a baseline of where your child is in reading at the beginning of the year and the teacher will provide you with updates regarding your child’s reading progress throughout the year. We have a wonderful library filled with fun and exciting books to read. Remember, READ, READ and then READ some more!

Coles is a Bully-free school!  Bullying of any kind is NOT tolerated. However, we ask your help in keeping us informed if it occurs. We know a lot, but not everything. Your children will be safe and most of all, they will feel safe. We expect our students to be respectful to ALL adults and peers and to be willing learners. They are expected to be Quality Students and partners in their education with their teachers and parents.  This includes regulating themselves and using self-control, and being aware of how their behaviors and decisions impact not just themselves but those around them.  Additionally, we expect the same of our parents and friends visiting our wonderful school. Everyone must always be on their best behavior.  Students learn from what they see adults do. Let’s show them only the best we have to bestow upon them. 

At Coles, we believe when we expect more, we get more from our students. Our curriculum is rigorous, relevant and engaging and we hope to create a relationship with our students that will prepare them for a lifetime of learning.  

As your proud principal, I look forward to another exciting, productive and fun-filled academic year.   Have a wonderful school year!

“You can achieve anything you want in life if you have the courage to dream it, the intelligence to make a realistic plan, and the will to see that plan through to the end.” ~ Sidney A. Friedman
What Guides Us
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“A Roadrunner’s Beliefs”

Our Mission
Our Mission at Coles Elementary School is to provide a World-Class Education to EACH student through a comprehensive approach to the teaching and learning styles of all students. The foundation of our learning environment is deep-rooted with high expectations, mutual respect and a standards-based focus on learning.  






Our Vision

Coles Elementary School is a welcoming and inviting school striving for excellence for ALL students. At Coles, we are a community of environmentally minded thinkers where learning is achieved, real world problems are explored, and success is celebrated.
Culture Statement

We believe. . .
. . .that it is the responsibility of the School Division to teach children
. . .in the value of the individual
. . .that every individual can learn
. . .that decision-making is best done through a collaborative process
. . .in diversity
. . .that the School Division is governed through a representative process
. . .in the commitment of the School Division to all employees
. . .that effective communication among all employees is critical to the well-being and operation of the School Division
. . .that effective communication and public relations are the responsibility of every employee
. . .that continuous improvement in all areas of the School Division is the basis for a quality operation
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Our Mascot is the Roadrunner and our Motto
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"Moving Forward on the Highway to Success"

Our Pledge
[image: image5.wmf]
I will act in such as way that I will be proud of myself and others will be proud of me, too.  I came to school to learn, and I will learn.  And I will have a great day!  We are Roadrunners and we are BULLY-FREE!

NOTE: Each morning before the start of the instructional day, the entire school recites the pledge in unison.  
Our Continuous Improvement Principles
“I am RESPONSIBLE for my own learning.”

I am RESPONSE-ABLE to the success of the group.”

Our Day Begins
[image: image6.wmf]
Every morning, we gladly welcome our bus riders and students from the Kiss-n-Ride lane from 9:10- 9:20 am Monday- Friday.  Teachers, staff and administration greet children as they enter the building and classrooms. We start the instructional day with morning announcements.  On Monday, Wednesday and Friday, our fifth-grade students lead the news show via television and on Tuesdays and Thursdays they lead a shorter news show via the intercom.  ALL students are expected to be punctual and seated for the morning announcements starting at 9:20 am.  

Coles is a place where……

A well-developed mind, a passion to learn and the ability to put knowledge to work are the new keys to the future…
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COLES SCHOOL SONG

Note: We sing this throughout the year.
They see us and they say what a school,
They see us and they say what a school.

We’re on a mission, learning all the day,

Coles has a vision, learning lights the way.

Catch our vision, reach with all your might.

Make your future bright!

Oh, we are a community, the Roadrunner family,

Problem solving, thinking minds, exploring all the time.

Studying the world outside, hands and hearts and active minds.

They see us and they say what a school! (repeat two times)
We’re on a mission, learning all the day,

Coles has a vision, learning lights the way.

Catch our vision, reach with all your might.

Make your future bright.

You know the teachers are great, and the Principal is cool.

Parents always lending a helping hand.

We have our vision in mind, and learning lights the way,

So, make your future bright today!

Mr. Jon Wilson
2015
School Hours
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School Bell Schedule for Students in Grades K-5
Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, and Friday:

9:10 First Bell
9:10-9:20 Kiss-n-Ride staff report outside and students getting breakfast can enter the building for breakfast

9:20 Tardy Bell (Kiss-n-Ride staff come in the building and if students are late, parents will need to park and bring the child to the office to sign them in)
9:20-9:25 Morning Broadcast

9:30 Students eating breakfast should be done with breakfast and ready to begin the day
4:00 Parent Pick-up at Kiss n’ Ride and AlphaBest dismissal
4:00 Bus Rider Dismissal
Address and Contact

7405 Hoadly Road
Manassas, Virginia 20112

703-791-3141

Absentee Line 703-794-2410
Fax 703-791-4761
Agendas
Students in grades 2-5 utilize agendas.  These are purchased by each parent.  Students should utilize these to write in their daily homework and upcoming projects or assessments.  Parents should check these daily and can use this as a communication method with the teacher.  If your child needs help maintaining his/her agenda and keeping track of assignments, please contact your child’s teacher for ideas.
Announcements

Morning announcements will be made at 9:20- 9:25 daily.  Fridays will sometimes have an extended time for longer announcements. We will begin the day with the date, time, day of rotation, Pledge of Allegiance, Coles Pledge and/or Coles Vision Statement, lifeskill or characteristic focus, a minute of silence, and announcements about any upcoming events. Teachers are to stand proudly along side of their students for the Pledge of Allegiance and the Coles Pledge and/or Coles Vision.
Assessments/Required for ALL. 
Students are assessed regularly at Coles. Parents will be notified in advance of a scheduled test or exam such as a common formative assessment. We ask that you work with your child daily to prepare for assessments. Please feel free to contact your child’s teacher if you have any questions.

· Students in grades 1-5 may be assessed using the DRA2 (k-2) or QRI for grades 3-5 at the beginning of the year and throughout the year according to teacher discretion
· All students in Kindergarten will take the state mandated PALS and VKRP assessment

· All students in grades 1-5 will take the reading HMH assessment beginning, mid, end of year
· All students in grades K-5 will take common formative assessments at the end of a unit of study and mini-assessments leading up to a more summative assessment.
· All students in grades 3-5 will take a VDOE Growth Assessment in Reading and Math at the beginning of the school year and middle of the school year 

· All students in grades 3-5 will take the Virginia Standards of Learning (SOLs) starting in April/May of each year.

Attendance 

It is the parents’ responsibility to notify the school before 9:20 am, if possible, on the day of their child’s absence. A written and signed statement by the parent providing the reason for your child’s absence must be sent to the school no later than the second day following the child’s return to school. The principal, attendance secretary, school counselor, teacher may decide to contact the parent by phone, by another method of the principal’s discretion or schedule a parent-teacher conference as an alternate means of notification if attendance becomes an issue.  Please see the regulation 724-1 regarding unexcused absences.
Classwork for excused absences is expected to be made up according to the number of days the student was absent (i.e… the student is out for 2 days and has 2 days to make up the work beginning the day they return to school).  ALL students are expected to complete ALL assignments.  Obtaining missed assignments is the responsibility of the student and parent.  Students with an unexcused absence are expected to make up ANY and ALL missed assignments and/or assessments immediately.  If they are not completed, this may impact their grades.
An absence will be classified as excused once the parent has sent in a written note or email verifying the absence as valid. (For a complete list of reasons an absence may be classified as excused, view the full regulation 724-1 online at www.pwcs.edu). A parent must send in a written excuse no later than 5 days following the absence and then it will be marked as unexcused if none is received.  Absences due to all-day truancy, class truancy or missing a ride or bus will be classified as unexcused. 
Please note that after 5 days of unexcused absences, a letter will be sent home and placed in your child’s file for the record.  Please note that elementary students who miss ten or more days out of the school year, excused or unexcused, may result in the Principal requesting a doctor’s note for the absences.  In addition, the student may be considered for retention in the grade level if a student is absent for 10 or more days throughout the school year (does not need to be consecutive).  PLEASE NOTE:  It is extremely important students are present in school to receive the instruction and practice from the professional educator following Virginia Standards of Learning Curriculum Requirements.  When students are absent, they miss that instruction/lesson from the professional educator.  Therefore, attendance records are strongly considered in determining a need for a student to be retained in that grade level for the following year as an intervention to help them learn the curriculum expected for that grade.
Tardies and Late Arrivals: Late arrivals and early releases are discouraged as these create disruptions and make it difficult for a child to focus throughout the school day. If a pattern of tardiness is observed, a conference will be set up to meet with the school counselor and/or the principal.
· Late Arrivals
If your child is late arriving to school, please accompany him/her into the office and sign-in your child.  Parents are required to fill out a Tardy Slip, which will admit your child to class.  

Breakfast is served from 9:10-9:20 a.m.  Students who choose to eat breakfast at school do so at the parent’s discretion and financing (unless the parent completes the free and reduced lunch application AND are approved –this MUST be completed annually).  Teachers will wait until 9:30 before entering in attendance in the computer.  Students must finish eating their breakfast by 9:30 am as the instructional day begins.  The cafeteria will not serve students after 9:20 am.
Bullying

Bullying is not tolerated.  Students receive and participate in regular guidance lessons, class meetings, and element meetings in which expectations for being a quality student are discussed and taught.  Students are to follow the Code of Behavior each and every day.  Students recite the Coles Elementary Pledge multiple times per week in which we describe that Coles is bully free and we are responsible and respons-able for the success of ourselves and others.
Bus Procedures and Morning Arrivals and Dismissal

If the regular method of transportation for your child will be the school bus, it is always best if your child rides the bus the first day. This will allow for us to give them a sticker with the bus # daily for the first days of school to help students remember their bus number.  If you want to come to school, the first day, we recommend that you put your child on the bus, follow it to school and be here when the bus pulls in.  If you drive your child to school the first day, please write their bus number on their hand or on an index card so that we can get them safely home at the end of the day.  If your child will be a Kiss N Ride student coming to school and/or going home, please write a note to the teacher saying this is how they will be transported on a regular basis and indicate if it is am/pm or both. You will also need to fill out a Kiss N Ride form to get a car rider number. This information will be provided as part of the beginning of the year packet that goes home. If your child goes to a day care provider, please write your child’s name, the day care provider’s name, contact info and address and the method of going home on an index card.  If it is on a Prince William County bus, include the bus number. Send this to school the first day.  

· Kiss-N-Ride (This is for parents dropping off and picking up their students):
Please also know that the Kiss-N-Ride will be open on the first day of school. This is when you drive your child into the parking lot, kiss him or her and ride off to work or home you go (.  This area will be blocked off in the back and is ONLY for student drop off and pick-up in the afternoon.  

Adults will be outside to assist you and your child.  However, they are only out there from 9:10- 9:20 am.  Parents may not drop their child off prior to 9:10 am as there will not be adult supervision in the Kiss-N-Ride area prior to this.  After 9:20, you will need to walk your child into the building and sign him or her in.  Your child will also be marked tardy if he/she arrives after 9:20am.
· Parent Pick-up:  If a student needs to be picked up at the end of the day due to some sort of
doctor’s appointment or other need, the student must be picked up no later than 3:30 pm.  Students will not be dismissed for parent pick up after 3:30 pm as this disrupts the dismissal process and leads to confusion on the part of the students.  Please also either send in a note, email the teacher, or call the front office to let them know of the parent pick up.  This helps our students and staff be aware of plans and minimizes disruptions to the learning environment.   Students will be called down to the front office for early dismissal when the parent comes into the front office.  We do not call students to the front office before the parent enters the office as to not disrupt their instructional/learning time.   Parents should not leave the office area if picking their student up or dropping the student off.  The front office will ensure the student gets to their needed location.
CAC: Coles Advisory Council

· The Mission: The Coles Elementary School Staff, parents and community work collaboratively to provide support and implement the vision, mission and culture of Prince William County Schools. We strive to encourage each student to achieve his/her highest potential through a positive, instructional approach to teaching and learning in a diverse, healthy, cooperative, and nurturing environment.

· The Purpose: The purpose of the Coles Advisory Council (CAC) is to advise, assist and monitor the implementation of the strategic plan, which includes the budgetary process and operational procedures.

· Our Meetings: The Coles Advisory Council shall meet seven times a year from October to June on either the second or third Wednesday of the month.  Meetings are posted on the school calendar.  Regularly scheduled meetings are open to all persons from the school, staff and community. Non-members may address the Advisory Council on topics of concern or suggestions during the very beginning of each meeting if they choose. 
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 Superintendent’s Advisory Council 

Each year, a parent from CAC is selected to serve on the Superintendent’s Advisory Council and information gained from SACI will be shared at regularly scheduled Coles Advisory Council meetings. 

Cell Phones: Communication Devices (Wireless) – Possession of communication devices by students on school grounds is a privilege, not a right, and any student who brings a communication device on school property consents to the school rules and to the school division’s right to confiscate and/or search such devices as provided in these rules. Students may possess wireless communication devices (cell phones, etc.) on school grounds provided that these devices are not visible and are not activated before or during the school day. These devices must be turned off prior to entering the school and kept in student backpacks during the school day.   The school is not responsible for any devices lost, damaged, or stolen.  For safety reasons, students may utilize these devices after school hours provided the use of the device does not distract from or disrupt activities. Wireless communication devices may be used on school buses provided that the device does not distract the driver, compromise safety, or violate other school bus rules and regulations.  
There may be times throughout the school year where the teacher encourages students to bring a cell phone, IPod, tablet, etc… to use during instruction or students have chosen an “electronic day” as a reward for meeting a goal.  Teachers will always send a note home regarding this.  Parents should contact the teacher if a student states the teacher told them they could bring a device in to school without seeing a note from the teacher.
Character Counts!

Here at Coles, we provide leadership opportunities in promoting character education throughout the school, as well as the community. Selected fifth grade students serve as Student Element Leaders and lead element meetings that provide instruction and practice in life skills and character education as well.  We believe that a person of character lives according to the “six pillars of character.” This fundamental belief guides the Character Counts program.  We encourage students, staff and parents to model them at all times.

            Trustworthiness   Respect   Responsibility   Caring    Citizenship
                 Additionally, our “element” teams represent honesty, flexibility, responsibility, and perseverance and 
                 students understand the need to abide by these characteristics and life skills as well.
CHILD ABUSE AND NEGLECT:  

If suspected, SCHOOL OFFICIALS ARE MANDATED BY LAW TO REPORT>
BY LAW, WE MUST REPORT. It is the responsibility of Child Protective Services to determine the extent of what is being reported.

(Regulation 771-1)

Virginia Law 63.2-1509 states that, “. . . any administrator, teacher or other person employed in a public or private school . . . who has reason to suspect that a child is an abused or neglected child, shall report the matter immediately” [to the local Department of Child Protective Services]. Virginia Law 63.2-1509 further states, “. . . failure to do so shall result in a fine.” Teachers and staff of Prince William County Schools shall uphold the law regarding this matter in all instances.

Parents, please understand that if a child shares any occurrence of physical, mental or educational neglect or abuse, an administrator, counselor or teacher is obligated to report what was shared with the appropriate agency.  We are not required to inform the parents unless the abuse occurred outside of the parent’s care.  Noticeable bruises, even if explained by the parent, may be reported as well.

Please know that it is not our intention to disrupt or accuse a family of abuse. However, please understand that by law, we are required to report. 

Coles main Website: http://coleses.pwcs.edu

Go to the Coles main website and see the latest updates for school events.
Communication
Communication is very important and is encouraged between parents and staff.  Communication may be in the form of emails, notes, telephone calls, report cards, and face-to-face conferences.  Generally, the staff is able to respond to emails, notes and telephone calls within 24 hours. Email may be the best method of communication for questions as they can answer those directly. However, teachers will not be able to respond to emails, class dojo messages or phone calls during instructional time as their number one job is to teach our students.  Please, also note that the classroom teacher is the primary contact.  If the principal is copied on the e-mail, she will address it when other resolutions have not worked out. Please, always speak with your child’s teacher first.
Core Extension:
Core extension is a time during the day (at varying times throughout the school day dependent on the grade level) for teachers to use as acceleration, remediation or enrichment in academic areas they deem necessary to further develop student growth.
Courtesy is contagious. Let’s start an epidemic!       
It’s important for you to always feel welcomed when visiting Coles.  If you ever feel that we have not welcomed you properly, please do not hesitate to call or email the Principal.  Likewise, we expect the same courtesy from you regarding being courteous and respectful as you visit your child’s school.  
D.E.A.R Drop Everything and Read

D.E.A.R. Drop Everything and Read…Our goal is to have students read independently, every day.  This reading time should be “chunked” throughout the day. Each teacher will set his/her own D.E.A.R. time.  There is a direct correlation between achievement on standardized tests and the number of minutes read independently per day.  Grade levels may send home a daily, weekly or monthly reading chart. Children will not be penalized for not reading in grades, yet if they are not reading at home at least 20 minutes per day it does impact their reading skills and progress. 
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Disciplinary Procedures
While discipline is ultimately the responsibility of the individual, the implementation of an effective discipline program requires a cooperative team effort. Whenever possible, a preventative approach to discipline shall be taken in an effort to clarify standards of conduct, effectively assess a student's individual needs and identify any significant factors which may be contributing to a student's misconduct. 

Administration and staff members have created a schoolwide discipline plan. Our plan is consistent with policies and regulations of the School Board and the Code of Behavior.  Administrators, teachers and support personnel all work together to ensure the rights of each student in the school system.

How do we handle discipline issues?

· Teachers are required to investigate and handle classroom discipline issues first, if possible.
· Teacher will work with the student to complete a “reflection sheet” to assist the student with understanding why the behavior has occurred.
· If a teacher has spoken to a student several times in an effort to positively change the negative behavior and no improvement is made by the student, a Respect Violation will be written up and the child will be sent to an Administrator or the School Counselor for disciplinary action. If the behavior is a direct violation of the Code of Behavior, the student WILL meet with the principal.
· Not all discipline issues require a parent contact. Sometimes, redirection is all that is needed. However, for ANY behaviors that warrant a “time out or suspension” a parent will always be contacted.

What do I do when I receive a behavior reflection form or Respect Violation?

· Review it with your child and talk with them about making good choices in school.

· Sign it and return it to the school

· Keep a copy for your records because we do. We track and monitor HOW MANY and WHY a student receives a Respect Violation. 
· RESPECT VIOLATIONS are NOT GOOD!  Please make sure your students understand that this is a violation of the Code of Behavior.
· Each Respect Violation will remain on file until the student is discharged from Coles.

· Respect Violations are cumulative. If a student receives more than one Respect Violation for similar offenses, consequences may lead to suspension.  Please also refer to the Code of Behavior and Regulation 744-1 for information about short and long-term suspensions.
Dress Code:

School Dress Policy: Students are urged to dress for success each school day. Their overall appearance, while on school grounds should be based on the health and safety of an inclusive school community. It is understood that student dress may reflect outdoor weather conditions throughout the school year, however, students should refrain from wearing any item of clothing which may cause a distraction or disruption to the educational process or compromise the physical and emotional health and safety of the student or others. Students whose appearance disrupts instruction may be asked to change clothing. 
By working together, teachers, parents and administrators can guide students to dress in a manner that supports positive behavior and enables them to focus solely on instruction and not attire.

School Dress Code for Field Trips and other events: Students will wear their Coles T-shirt for all school related trips or Coles colors such as green or white or Coles Spirit Wear.
The following rules should be followed as well:
· students should wear rubber soled shoes which allows for active and safe physical activities
· clothing with language or images that are vulgar, discriminatory or obscene or clothing that promotes illegal or violent conduct, such as the unlawful use of weapons, drugs, tobacco, drug paraphernalia are prohibited
· FLIP FLOPS are not allowed…they are unsafe for children to wear in school
· pants that reveal underwear or touch/drag on the floor are not allowed
· shoes poorly secured to the feet or open-toed/backless shoes should not be worn on the playground or in the gym as they are not safe for students
· students should refrain from wearing shirts with bare midriffs and tank tops that are not 3 fingers wide on the shoulder
· students should refrain from wearing hats (unless considered a cultural or religious observation or the staff implements a “hat day”) as a sign of respect
· students should refrain from clothing with sheer material or netting, ripped or tattered clothing 

· students should refrain from wearing short-shorts or short skirts (minimum length should be fingertip length and/or mid-thigh) 

If a situation occurs where a student comes to school with clothing which is determined to be unsafe or inappropriate, he/she will be required to change clothing.  The parent will be notified by telephone, or note and we will seek the parent’s assistance in resolving the concern.
Fire Drills: 

Fire drills are conducted once a week during the 1st month of school and then monthly thereafter.

- Tornado, Earthquake, Evacuation, and Lock-Down drills are also scheduled regularly through the year and recorded on the monthly calendar sent home each month.
Grading:

Students will receive a report card every 9 weeks.  Parents will access report cards on ParentVUE and are strongly encouraged to sign up for ParentVUE to provide access to grades online and stay informed as to their child’s progress.  Directions as to how to sign up for ParentVUE have been provided at the beginning of the year from the school, also, the county has videos and directions located on the county webpage.  The current schedule for when reports will go out can be found on the www.pwcs.edu website. Please pay careful attention to these dates. Once a marking period has passed, missed assignments will not be accepted.  Grades will be updated regularly by the teacher, 
Achievement Grades: S and N Scale

In grades K-2, students do not yet receive traditional letter grades, but are instead marked along the “S and N” grading scale. In addition, students in all elementary grade levels will receive S and N grades in listening, oral language, art, physical education, music, handwriting, technology, work habits, and conduct. The S and N scale reads as follows:

S+ indicates that the student consistently meets objectives
S indicates that the student adequately meets objectives

S- indicates that the student inconsistently meets objectives

N indicates that the student has not met objectives at the time of grading
Achievement Grades: Letter Grades

In grades 3-5, students begin receiving letter grades in the core curriculum subjects such as reading, math, science, and social studies. The following represents the letter grades and their respective percentages:
A is awarded for scores of 90-100 percent, and represents outstanding achievement

B+ is awarded for scores of 87-89 percent, and represents very good achievement

B is awarded for scores of 80-86 percent, and represents above average achievement

C+ is awarded for scores of 77-79 percent, and represents average achievement

C is awarded for scores of 70-76 percent, and represents average achievement

D+ is awarded for scores of 67-69 percent, and represents work that is frequently below achievement

D is awarded for scores of 60-66 percent, and represents limited achievement of objectives
F is awarded for scores of 59 percent and below, and represents a failure to meet
The school year consists of four 9-week grading periods. Report cards are issued after every grading period. Teachers will explain their system of grading to students at the beginning of the year. Parents should contact teachers and schools if they have questions about the relative grade weight of tests, quizzes, projects, and homework in specific classes. Students are expected to complete all assignments and are provided multiple opportunities to take an assessment (determined by the teacher) until they demonstrate mastery of the skill taught.
Alphabest Before and after school care will again be available through Alphabest coordinated by the county government. If you are interested in this program, contact the Alphabest Main Office at 703-792-6091.  The Coles Alphabest number is 703-791-5691.

Groupings and Placement (Regulation 602.03-1)
A student’s class assignment should maximize individual potential. However, every effort is made to ensure that classrooms include students with a range of abilities and a variety of instructional strategies used to help each individual student succeed.

Class groupings are done collaboratively with teachers from regular education, special education, school counselor, ESOL, Gifted and Reading Specialists.  Our instructional team meets at the end of each year to collaborate and discuss how to best group students heterogeneously.  We do not ability group for the majority of the school day. However, at times, it is appropriate to group students in small groups by level to meet their academic needs.  We do not place a disproportionate number of minority students in certain classrooms nor do we place a disproportionate number of students needing self-regulation supports in certain classrooms.  Please feel free to contact the Principal if you have any questions or concerns regarding class groupings or placement. For more information about grouping, please review the full regulation online or call your school.
HOMEWORK

(Regulation 663-1)

Homework is a standard practice at Coles. Homework is reinforcement of instruction taught during the school day. Homework provides out-of-class activities or projects which enrich, enhance and/or extend the instructional program. Teachers will use discretion in assigning homework so that it may be completed in a reasonable amount of time. Suggested time allotments for homework are 10-20 minutes for grades K - 2, and up to 50 minutes for grades 3-5. Parents are responsible for ensuring that students complete their assignments. Homework is typically not graded, yet it is important for students to practice skills they are learning at school to firm up what they are learning. Students and parents will be made aware of how homework will be used throughout the year.
Lunch

Elementary student lunch prices for this year will be $2.50 and include a “hot” lunch, sun butter sandwiches, or yogurt lunch. Students on a free or reduced plan will not pay for lunch, yet the family needs to apply EACH start of the school year AND be approved to qualify for this service. Lunch can be purchased for any number of days. Remember, if a parent decides to send a check to school you should always include the name of your child as well as the teacher’s name.  Breakfast can be purchased for $1.50 and a free or reduced breakfast qualified student is free of charge.  Milk is $0.70.  An adult meal is $3.45 and an adult breakfast is $2.05. Menus can be accessed on the pwcs.edu website.  Families who need assistance are reminded that paperwork must be completed every school year.  LUNCH PRICES SUBJECT TO CHANGE WITHOUT NOTICE.  Parents are responsible for being current on their child’s lunch account balance.
It’s highly recommended that parents sign up for and keep track of your student’s lunch account through: www.myschoolbucks.com  It’s a great way monitor your child’s account and to pay directly on-line.  The main school office cannot assist you with lunch account problems. You must contact food services directly.

LUNCH with Mom and Dad: Parents are encouraged to come eat lunch with their child.    Please limit the number of people who do this as our classrooms fill up the entire cafeteria table they are assigned to and there are not extra seats available.  Parents are asked to not bring food in for other children besides their own.  Parents should sign in at the front office, go directly to the cafeteria, and when finished come directly back to the office to sign out.  If you are volunteering, please come back to the office and re-document the location you will be going to next.  

Lunch Accounts
Pay for lunch accounts at www.myschoolbucks.com. Questions and/or concerns regarding lunch accounts MUST be directed to Prince William County Public Schools School Food Service Department or our Cafeteria Manager.  Lunch balances must be paid in a timely manner and should not accumulate.
Medicine

Several children have brought medicine to use at school. Cough drops ARE medication. To clarify the procedure, we MUST have a Medication Authorization Form in the clinic to dispense any medication in the school. Prescription medicines MUST have a doctor’s signature and a parent’s signature. 

If your child needs medicine during the school day, it must be kept in the clinic. We cannot give out any medication without an authorization form. Medication is anything that is taken to treat or cure a disease or condition. This includes, but is not limited to:

Tylenol to treat pain (not to control a fever at school)

Cough medicine

Nose spray 

Any other medicine

If your child has asthma, please have your doctor complete the Asthma Action Plan allowing you to bring an inhaler to the nurse allowing us to use the inhaler at school in case of an emergency. The form is available to access on our school webpage under “departments” under “nurses corner” and under “files and documents”. The doctor is required to complete the Asthma Action Plan for the school to follow.
An adult MUST bring the medicine or medical tools to school, not a child. You may ask an adult neighbor or adult friend to bring it for you.  A Medication Authorization Form is available in our clinic and office and on the PWCS website.
Photo ID

In the interest of your child’s and our staff’s safety, as usual, parents must provide a picture ID upon entering the building when initially ringing the bell for entry.  Visitors will also provide the front office with a photo ID if they accompany their children if you’re going beyond the office area. If you do not have an ID, you WILL NOT be allowed to walk through the building.  The front office will scan your photo ID in our Raptor system to ensure visitors are safe to be in the school building.  Volunteers are visitors as well and provide photo ID each time they enter the building.  Parents are able to walk their child to their classroom on the first day of school only, and ONLY with having their photo ID scanned through the Raptor system.  Parents are strongly encouraged to have their photo IDs pre-scanned prior to the first day of school IF they wish to walk their child to class that first day of school.  This prevents a parent from standing in a long line that morning.
Positive Behavioral Supports and Teambuilding
We want to work with families to teach and encourage students to make good decisions and to think about others and how to work in teams.  With this as our goal, we have structured a culture that will foster positive decision making, teamwork and thoughtfulness, as well as life skills such as responsibility, respect, flexibility, commitment, dedication, perseverance, and grit.  All students have the opportunity to earn points throughout their day for their respective “Element of Success.”  Students in grades PK-5 have been allotted a specific “element” which they will remain a part of their entire career here at Coles Elementary.  Siblings are also in the same “element.”  Our “Elements of Success” are aligned with our vision statement.  Kindergarten students within each element will be provided a fifth-grade buddy (also within that element) to serve as a mentor throughout their kindergarten year.  Each element will have element leaders and Coles’ staff to help the elements create common expectations, songs, phrases, and lead discussions about how each member within the element should behave during the school day.  Another discussion that will be held and modeled will be appropriate manners and life skills to help our Roadrunners be successful in life.  Staff members will be giving points to students which will earn points for their respective element.  At the end of each quarter, a large celebration will be held to recognize each element for the points they earned and to determine the element with the most amount of points for the quarter.  This element will be awarded the “Elements of Success” trophy and will be the element to surpass in future quarters.  
PTA

Coles has a fantastic PTA organization led by the executive board.  The PTA does many things for our school such as: sponsors boy scout and girl scout troops, sponsors after school clubs, holds spirit nights to promote togetherness, fundraises to help the school purchase needed items such as technology, library books, etc..., and provides teachers with some funding to support their classroom needs.  Please consider becoming a PTA member and supporting Coles Elementary.

School Closing Information

School closings, delayed openings or early closing information will be announced on the PWCS home page as soon as decisions are made (Go to www.pwcs.edu, see the top of the "Announcements" section). Be sure to "Refresh" your web browser to see the most recent update of the announcement. Note that sometimes a 2-hour delay is later changed to a full day school closing; so, check for announcements on the home page, in the news media or by phone (703.791.2776) frequently when there is a delayed opening. 
Two-Hour Delayed Opening
All students, teachers, teacher’s aides, bus drivers, and bus driver attendants shall report on a two-hour delay. 

All classified employees, teachers on 12-month contracts, all administrators, and all cafeteria workers report at normal times. 

Specials

All students will take one of the following specials each day on a rotating basis.  Each teacher/grade level will provide parents with a schedule to indicate when students are participating in Encore.  This can help with keeping track of proper attire for the day.

· Art

· Music

· PE

· Library
· Guidance
· Gifted students in grades 4 and 5 will attend gifted education classes 1 day per week and this will be communicated to teachers and students.  Students in grades K-3 will attend gifted education classes for their designated hours on a day/ time the gifted education teacher provides to teachers and students.
COLES STUDENT EXPECTATIONS
ELEMENTARY SCHOOL CODE OF EXPECTATIONS

As a caring and responsible student in Prince William County Schools, I pledge to:

GRADES K-2:

• Ask for help if I need it

• Find opportunities to help adults and friends

• Follow Code of Behavior rules and stay out of bad situations

• Practice, be honest and take care of property

• Do my best and complete all my schoolwork and homework

• Be honest and always tell the truth

• Be a good friend and not bully others

• Be proud of who I am and not be intimidated by others
• Participate and be a responsible and respectful teammate
GRADES 3-5:

• Ask for help if I need it

• Communicate positively with adults and peers
• Find opportunities to help adults and friends

• Become involved in school/community activities

• Follow Code of Behavior rules and stay out of bad situations

• Encourage other students to be good role models

• Practice, be honest and take care of property

• Become active after homework by participating in activities

   with friends and family

• Do my best and complete all my schoolwork and homework

• Treat adults and other students with respect

• Stand up for myself and others and be a role model

• Be a good friend and not bully others

• Try to understand the feelings of others

• Be proud of who I am and not be intimidated by others

• Participate and be a responsible and respectful teammate

Take Home Tuesday 

Every Tuesday, a green folder will come home for your review. One side is for you to review and keep. The other side will be for you to return. Please look for this folder every week. The folders are provided by the school. However, because of cost, we do not replace them free of charge. The cost will be $2.00 for lost Take-Home Tuesday folders.

Translation Services for Families Speaking another language besides English
If any parent/family needs to have a phone conference, face-to-face conference or written communication translated into another language other than English, please let either the teacher, the front office or Administration know so we may accommodate your request.  

Volunteers: Volunteers are ALWAYS WELCOME AT COLES!

WE NEED YOU!

Please sign up to be a volunteer! Parent volunteers are an active and important part of our school. An effective volunteer program helps the school staff better serve the needs of the students and the school.  Parent volunteers are welcomed. We would love your help either by working with small groups of students, making copies, cutting things out, being a WATCH DOG, going on field trips, helping set up or clean up school sponsored events, etc.   We appreciate your service and dedication to Coles.  All volunteers MUST attend one of the volunteer training sessions offered in the fall.  Please see the flier that goes home the first day of school for more details. If you have questions, please contact our Assistant Principal at 703-791-3141.
Weekly Update
The principal sends out a weekly update to all parents via email and text each Monday that outlines the learning for the week ahead by grade level, ideas for how to support your student at home, and important events coming   up.  It is critical that you read and review this each week as it contains pertinent information to support our school-home partnership! 

ABC’s of each Grade Level

ABCs of 5th Grade
The curriculum includes learning many new objectives, as well as building upon previously learned concepts.  High standards are achieved as the team of student, parents, and teachers all work together to help each learner attain their highest level of potential.  All students are EXPECTED to work hard, turn in ALL assignments, exceed the Standards of Learning and prepare for their middle school transition.

Attitude – A positive one is always a plus.

Breakfast is the fuel that starts your body’s engine.

Character always counts.

Do your best to achieve your goals.

Effort – You can do anything if you try.

Fun – Learning is fun. It’s your choice.

Get enough sleep; the body grows and heals while you sleep.

Homework helps you master skills.

Inquiring and Inquisitive Minds know and grow.

Judge others the way you want to be judged.
Knowledge turns the key in the lock to success.
Listen and Learn

Manners – Good ones are always important.

Never forget that U R a Coles Roadrunner
On the Highway to Success.

Physically Fit – Exercise, Exercise, Exercise
Questions have answers.  Seek them.

Respect others, resources, and yourself

Study, Study, Study

Teamwork – Remember, there is no “I” in team.

Understanding is the key to learning.

Value other’s opinions.  Yours is not always right.

Work Hard, Play Hard, Have Fun!

X marks your spot in the world.   Pick a good one!

Zero tolerance - “I can’t; it’s too hard.”       

YES, YOU CAN!!!!!

ABC’s of 4th Grade: 
Please learn these terms before coming to 4th grade. Trust us, it’ll help you out a lot!
The curriculum includes learning many new objectives, as well as building upon previously learned concepts.  High standards are achieved as the team of student, parents, and teachers work together to help each learner attain their highest level of potential.
We promote a "can do" attitude and expect each student to do their very best.
A

Algonquian

B

Blue Ridge Mountains

C

Civil War

D

Desegregation

E
Eastern Woodland   Indians

F

Fall Line

G

Geography

H

History

I

Integration

J

Jamestown

K

King George

L

L. Douglas Wilder

M

Massive Resistance

N

Nat Turner
O

Oceans

P

Powhatan

Q

Queen Elizabeth

 R

Richmond

S

Stonewall Jackson

T

Tidewater

U

United States

V

Virginia

W

Williamsburg

X

eXploration
Y

Yorktown

Z

coloniZation
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ABC’s of 3rd Grade

A- Always pay attention!

B- Bar graphs help you compare data!
C- Capital resources and consumers are in social studies! 

D- DEAR time:  Drop Everything and Read

E- Everyone learns to encourage others everyday!

F- Fantastic friends follow the rules!

G- Government makes the rules and laws!

H- Highlight key words!

I- Independent workers

J- Judicial Branch of government protects the rights of citizens
K- Kings are in Ancient Mali!

L- Listen lots to learn lots!

M- Memorial Day is celebrated for soldiers that died in war!

N- No talking when the teacher is talking!

O- Open your eyes and be optimistic!

P- Participate positively in all activities!

Q- Quiet in the hallways!

R- Roadrunners are respectful and responsible and read a lot!

S- Safety comes first!

T- Try to be a terrific team!

U- Use test taking strategies!

V- Volcanic eruptions are natural disasters!

W- Work together and be wild about learning!

X- eXperiments in science

Y- You make it happen!

Z- Don’t Zip, Zap, Zoom through tests!
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 ABC’s of 2nd Grade 
A – agenda, adaptations, addition, Abraham Lincoln
B – bubble sheets, barter, Bio Doll project, Benjamin Franklin, butterfly, borrowing
C - calendar, contributions, counting, computers, camouflage, Christopher Columbus, Cesar Chavez, capital resources, continents
D – diversity, data, dormancy, dictionary skills, doubles
E – ecosystems, economics, estimation, Elements of Success
F – field trip, fractions, fossils, fluency
G – geography, Great Lakes, graphs, George Washington Carver, geometry
H – heritage project, habitats, hibernation, Helen Keller, human resources
I – Innovation, Indians
J – James River, Jackie Robinson
K – Helen Keller
L – Lakotas, life cycles, living and non-living, Life Cycle project, legends
M – matter, measurement, migration, Martin Luther King Jr., main idea, magnets, money
N – Natural resources, Native Americans
O – ordinal numbers, odd and even numbers, oceans
P – Pals, Powhatan Indians, Pueblo Indians, plants, precipitation, place value
Q – Quality student, quarter, asking questions
R – Reading groups, rounding, Rosa Parks, respect, responsibility, Rio Grande River
S – Self-discipline, self-reliance, scientific skills, subtraction, Smartboard, story problems
T – today’s number, time, Thurgood Marshall, technology, temperature
U – UPSC, using map skills
V – Vocabulary, Venn diagrams, voting, Virginia
W – Word study, weekly folders, weather and water cycle, white-tailed deer
X – Extra credit
Y – Yards and feet
Z – Zero as a place holder
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What’s some good stuff to know about 1st  Grade? 
Homework: Homework will begin in October. Students are expected to read each night for 15-20 minutes. Students will use take home reading and return books daily. Homework choice boards will be sent home on Mondays and be due on Friday. Please support your student with their homework. Books, Reading Logs and homework choice boards should be kept in your child's binder. 
Sight Word Quiz: Sight Word Quizzes are given monthly based on taught sight words.
Dictated Sentence Test: Dictated Sentence Checks are given quarterly.  Students are tested on mechanics, phonics and sight words at this time.
Behavior System:  The First Grade Team uses School Status, email, and phone calls for communication purposes. Students gain and loose points based on behavior and schoolwide expectations, that parents can see in real time. All families are expected to regularly check their phones, emails, and texts for communicate and encourage their child to make good choices each day. 
Money: Please send all money in an envelope or plastic bag marked with your child’s first and last name, room number, and what it is for.   
Volunteers are always welcome and very much appreciated! 
Well……what about Kindergarten?
· Your elementary school year starts here.

· Volunteers – We encourage and welcome all volunteers.

· Name - If your child goes by another name other than their first name please let us know.

· Green folders – Please send these to school every day with your child. We use these daily for all correspondence.

· Labels – Please write your child’s name on all clothing, book bags, lunch boxes, notes, envelopes with money, etc. 

· Snack – Snack information will be provided by each kindergarten teacher dependent upon the needs of the classroom. 

· Recess – Weather permitting, we will go outside for recess. Please think of comfort and function when you dress your child. Kindergarten is a very active place and we tend to get dirty and play hard. The county dress code applies to all grade levels including kindergarten. 

· Backpacks – Kindergarten students will need a regular sized backpack with no wheels.

· Supply List – All materials such as tissues, pencils, glue, etc. will be used as community property. Please do not write names on these items. 
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